TOWN OF PLATTEKILL
REGULAR TOWN BOARD MEETING
May 15, 2024


Time – 7:00pm

SALUTE TO THE FLAG: 

ROLL CALL: 
The following Town Board Members were present:
	Supervisor Depew
Councilman Fazio	
Councilman Hoppenstedt
Councilman O’Flaherty
Councilman Castillo

PUBLIC HEARING:  None

MINUTES:
· [bookmark: _Hlk72778570][bookmark: _Hlk73645752][bookmark: _Hlk108464208]Supervisor DePew made a motion to NOT read the minutes from the May 1, 2024 Regular Town Board Meeting
Seconded by Fazio
On the vote: All Ayes

Supervisor DePew made a motion to accept the minutes from the May 1, 2024 Regular Town Board Meeting.
Seconded by Councilman Castillo 
On the Vote: All Ayes



ADDITIONS:
· Comprehensive Plan: Meeting #2
Wednesday May 22.
6:30 PM at the Town Hall
Surveys are still being collected

· Police Department Grant
SGT. Rafterty Applied through Division of Criminal Justice for a Technology Grant in the amount of $115,800.00
Technology Grant- License plate reader, Drones, Software applications, etc. 


· Transfer Station Fees
Fees were questioned and sent onto our Fee Committee for input. 
Councilman Castillo added that we are losing money at our Transfer Station. Pick-ups are by weight
We do not have a weight scale at the Transfer Station
Tires are adding up, costs are going up. 
The fee’s have almost doubled since 2022. 
The Board has copies of the fees that were recommended by the Committee- The Board should review and we can adjust prices at our next meeting


· Planning Board Fee’s- Conceptual Fee’s
2 Towns in the Area have Fee’s
$300.00 Fee
Lots of new construction and homes in the area. People come to the Planning Board with no Escrow account set up.
Lots of questions being asked to the Board, Large increase of folks going in front of the Planning Board- taking up hours of their time
We are looking for a fee to charge for the time spent answering questions on their projects- Questions to the planning Board, Building Inspector, etc. 
Councilman O’Flaherty asked when we are looking to have these new fees take effect?
Supervisor DePew- Hopefully by next meeting. The Board should review, these are things we have to realistically look at. 


· DARE Graduation
Plattekill Elementary School- May 30, 2024
Detective Riley is inviting the Town Board to attend

· Supervisor Depew and his clerk attended Finance Training in Albany, Tuesday May 14 and Wednesday 15th. There will be handouts put in everyone’s mailbox



REPORTS: APRIL 2024
· Supervisor Depew read the monthly department reports and noted they are all available at the Town Clerk’s Office upon request. 
The following reports for the month of April were available. 
Plattekill Police Monthly Report
Dog Control Monthly Report
Buildings & Grounds Monthly Report
Building Department Monthly Report
Assessor Report Monthly Report 
Recreation Department Monthly Report
PUBLIC INPUT: 
· Supervisor Depew made a motion to open Public Input at 7:15 pm.
Seconded by Councilman O’Flaherty 
On the vote: All Ayes

1. Orange County Resident, Karen Ambrosetti
Volunteer with New York Citizens Audit, concerned citizen regarding our State Voter Database. 
Numbers don’t add up regarding votes. 2022 Election data provided by the State Election Officials, shows that the numbers weren’t accurate or legally compliant. 
States official Data shows that the votes as counted were not all valid. I am asking you for support and action regarding our resolution. 

2. Ulster County Resident, Colleen Sirna
Resolution for a Legally valid 2024 General Election. 
Recognized Civil Right for every citizen to have a fair election
It is the duty of our election officials to make sure our elections are free from distortion. Everyone holding the election should be set to a strict observance, voter roles must be accurate. Votes counted must be from eligible voters. Number of votes counted must equal the number of voters who voted. There have been massive inaccuracies in our past elections. 

3. Orange County Resident, Maryann Ricky
Asking our representatives to help us demand a valid 2024 General Election. 
	Proof of Citizenship and identity to register and vote
	Document chain of custody for every ballot
	Secure Ballots 
	Voter Rolls must be certified and accurate 30 days before early voting. Voters added after that date must prove identity, address and citizenship
	Systems, machines, procedures, policy are required to be compliant

4. Orange County Resident, Joe Weikel 
We are asking for meaningful remedies to adjust these Elections. Laws are being ignored. The voting system controls our most vitally important right, the right to choose our representatives is not producing an accurate or trustworthy result. We are asking you to help us pass this resolution 

5. Sullivan County Resident, Debra Fleurry
Please look at this resolution before you. Residents are very concerned what is happening. We only want honesty. No one trusts our elections

Supervisor Depew- Thanked everyone for speaking. I spoke with Ms. Sirna a few weeks ago. I reached out to several local towns who put forth resolutions for this cause. I would like to reserve the right to do the same thing if the board wants to go ahead with this. I want to educate ourselves. The Board is not going to vote on this tonight. I want to education myself further on this and if we put forth a Resolution, we will add it to our agenda. 

6. Mark Reynolds- Where is the DARE Graduation?
Supervisor DePew- Plattekill Elementary

7. Annette Laskowsky- Will this Proposed Resolution that was read be available now to read? 
Supervisor DePew- Yes, I will make you a copy

8. Mike Lembo- With this proposed resolution, if it is passed, does it go to the Board of Elections? 
Supervisor DePew- There is no request to send this anywhere, it will just be part of our Town files. 
Mike Lembo- All the points in there about identification, will that be mandatory? 
Supervisor DePew- No, these are just things the are advocating for. They feel there is an injustice and want it acknowledged.

9. Annette Laskowsky- The proposed fees, will they be available prior to the fee’s being voted on? Can I have a copy of them
Supervisor DePew- FOIL them and we will get it to you

     10. Mike Lembo- Going back to the Conceptual Site plan, you would have to go to        the Zoning officer first to find out if it was an allowed use or not before you should be going in front of the Planning Board. How can the applicant skip that process without being referred by Zoning- to make sure it was an allowed use and allowed in that Zone. That should be clarified first, before going in front of the PB, the Zoning officer should give their determination and then put in front of the Planning Board. 
           Supervisor DePew- There are a lot of people that come in and request to get on the agenda for a conceptual. It allows the applicant to go before the board and ask questions, the board answers those questions. If that person wants to forego the building inspector, they can be put on the agenda and ask a ton of questions to see if their project is feasible. We are spending a large amount of time with these prospective applicants. 
Mike Lembo- The Zoning Officer should give his answer before the applicant ties up the Planning Boards time and then go from there. 
Supervisor DePew- The building inspector does give a lot of the answers but the applicant doesn’t always like what they hear and the planning board can set them in the right direction. There is a lot of questions that are asked that the Planning Board will not answer, they are legal questions- They wont answer without asking the Engineer, Attorney, Association of Towns and get the right answers. If the Engineer is sitting at the table, he costs money to answer questions and there is no Escrow account set up. 

11. Mark Reynolds- My understanding of the law, that a person that wants to develop something, comes before the Zoning Board Office, according to State Law, that Officer has to write a determination- If the Applicant doesn’t agree, they have a right to Appeal it to the Zoning Board in full then they make a determination before it ever gets to the Planning Board. 

Supervisor DePew- You are forgetting a very important piece, the word Conceptual, there are some folks that don’t want to submit a formal application. Every planning board gives people the opportunity to come in and give a conceptual, to see if it’s even possible. 
Councilman Fazio- They aren’t coming in with an application, they ask to be on the agenda with an idea. 
Mike Lembo- Then they shouldn’t be put on the agenda
Mark Reynolds- State Law says that the person first has to get an opinion from the building department, then based on what the opinion was, they can appeal it in front of the Zoning Board of Appeals. That should all happen before they ever go in front of the Planning Board. 
Supervisor DePew- I am going to reach back out to the chairperson of the Planning Board and I will ask what that process is. I don’t know the exact answer but I will find out. When I hear the word Conceptual and I see other municipalities having a fee for the conceptual, there is a reason for that. 
Councilman Castllo- Some applicants don’t want to spend the money for an architect or engineer, they want free advice. 
Mark Reynolds- If you were to ask the person who handles the Zoning, which should be the first person the applicant they talk to before anything else
Supervisor DePew- You keep saying Zoning, should be Building inspector so it gives the applicant the chance to bypass that board. This is designed to help the applicant. 
Councilman Castillo- If they go to Zoning, get on the agenda and the variance they wanted, Zoning cannot deny hearing someone. There is no escrow account for ZBA. 
Mark Reynolds- But there should be an application fee
Supervisor DePew- The ZBA is black and white- they give a definite answer, the Planning Board is gray- they work with you to try and get the project up and running

12. Annette Laskowsky- The Minutes from the last meeting, Resolution #42, the town agreement with Peggy M, how much is she being paid?
Supervisor DePew- She got paid $500 for filing and consulting the ARPA funds. She is done for the year. ARPA funds are form 2022 but reporting has to be continued until 2026. 

13. Mike Lembo- I don’t have a problem with collecting the Conceptual fee, but how will you determine how much is conceptual? Is it one meeting, non-legal questions, this needs to be laid out better, it’s tricky.
Supervisor DePew- If the board sits here, you pay your Conceptual fee, and the board has to reach out with questions to the attorney, engineer, that fee would cover that. You would then come back a second meeting and not charged a second fee. A second idea, a second project, you would be charged accordingly. 

14. MaryAnn DePew- The third Thursday of the Month is our meetings for the Veteran Committee. The parade is Saturday, at 11am. Line up is at the Town Hall. 


[bookmark: _Hlk143684822]Supervisor Depew made a motion close public input, at 7:55pm. 
Seconded by Councilman Fazio
On the vote: All Ayes

[bookmark: _Hlk108464838]
OLD BUSINESS:  NONE

NEW BUSINESS 
· Beetle Trapping (Ag & Markets) at the Town Park
Beetle Control Programs
They would identify the tree population, if host trees are found, we would seek spots far away from the recreation area to set up beetle traps.
Would not interfere with the park activities
Supervisor DePew stated they would like to set up beetle traps to study the beetles. Study the infestation of beetle’s invasive kinds. 
September-October, public will not know where they are
Supervisor DePew made a motion to allow the Beetle Trapping study to be allowed and that we receive a report at the end- tree population, insects, invasive beetles, etc. 
Seconded by Councilman Castillo
On the Vote: All Ayes


· Replacement of Playground Equipment at the Town Park
We filed for a matching grant to rebuild our playground and was awarded the grant, anticipating removing the existing playground as soon as camp is over
Company Is a Sourcewell approved vendor 
Contracts are ready to be signed- as soon as tomorrow

Sourcewell was also reached out for a quote for 2 Pickleball courts, 1 basketball court and 1 volleyball Court.
Courts would be done by Sports Pro, done through Sourcewell contract.  
Volleyball- $140,772.00
Basketball Court- $215,706.00   We went down and surveyed the property with Sports Pro and the Highway Supervisor. Best area would be the lower level but area is a little wet. Trees would have to be removed. Sports Pro would want shovel ready dirt. In talking to a few of the board members, some had ideas to redo the basketball court that we currently have the Town Hall. The Board is encouraged to look further into fixing the one we currently have- new blacktop, nets, etc.
Pickleball- $181,014.00    64’ x 64’ 
These projects would be supported through our ARPA funds. 
Councilman O’Flaherty- Wants volleyball in the sand. Would we run leagues from the pickleball courts? 
Supervisor DePew- We can, we would have to work out logistics. 
Councilman Castillo- If we keep the basketball over at the Town Hall, is there any way to re do the one we have? It Is safer at the Town Hall. We have water here and bathrooms. I can’t see spending $215,000. By keeping the basketball court at the Town hall, can we get the parking lot bigger at the Town Park. Use some of that money for a bigger lot. I am also interested in talking about porta-pottys for the people playing on the court. 
Supervisor DePew- Yes, we will talk about an extension. The Highway Department keeps adding material to the lot now for an extension of the parking lot. The basketball court has worked very well at the Town Hall, we have eyes on it here. It is more cost effective to work on the one we currently have rather than brand new. 

Supervisor DePew made a motion to move forward with our ideas of Pickleball at the park; Sourcewell Quote $181,014.00. I am also going to reach back out to Sourcewell to get a new quote without basketball, all supported with funds from ARPA.  We are hoping to come back next meeting with a Resolution. 

· NY State Comptroller AUDIT
They came in the Building May 9. Doing a risk Assessment. 
In the Building 4-6 weeks, going through our books, interviewing employee’s. 

· Thank you to Councilman O’Flaherty
Worked on our bonding for Bridge Project on Old Mill Road
Closing last week, Received Ban note and set up account specifically for that bridge. The Ban note will be to support the design and right of way. 
Will be reimbursed through the grant the town received 4-6 weeks after we submit for payment. 
Project will last about 2 years 

· Resolution #45 EBO System NYSDOT (Equitable Business Opportunities) 
Supervisor Depew makes a motion to adopt Resolution #45
This identifies the Town of Plattekill as the responsible local official authorized to access NYSDOTs EBO System. 
The Town Board identifies Robert Wager, Town Highway Superintendent as the Towns RLO to access the EBO System. 
Seconded by Councilman Fazio
On the Vote: All Ayes

· Peddler’s Permit- Ron Weller & Sons
Hot Dog Cart; 
Applicant has met requirements for a permit. Everything is in order. 
Supervisor DePew made a motion to accept Ron Wellers application with the final approval, after inspection by our Building Inspector. 
Seconded by Councilman Castillo
On the Vote: All Ayes




TRANSFERS: NONE

VOUCHERS:

· Supervisor Depew reviewed the Voucher Detail report Dated May 15, 2024, which includes:
    The A-General Fund amount of	37,799.77
[bookmark: _Hlk143079939]The DA-Highway Fund amount of	$7,431.84
The SA- Clintondale Lighting in the amount of………………………………. $866.74
The SB- Modena Lighting in the amount of ……………………………………. $1,623.04
The SD Drainage in the amount of ……………………………………………….$1,708.56

For a grand total in the amount of                              $49,429.95

Supervisor Depew made a motion to pay the vouchers, recognizing that the Audit Committee has reviewed the claims and found them acceptable for payment. 
Seconded by Councilman O’Flaherty
On the vote: All Ayes


ADJOURNMENT: 
Supervisor Depew made a motion to adjourn the meeting at 8:30 pm.
Seconded by Councilman Fazio          
On the Vote: All Ayes 

